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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  July 15, 2015  
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:30 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman      
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman 
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary  
Robert Piazza, Treasurer      
Sidney Deutsch 
Drew Kiszonak 
Donald Niece      
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg  
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel Olshefski, Authority Chief Financial 
Officer; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; 
Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to approve the minutes of the June 17, 2015 regular 
meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Abstain  Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to approve the minutes of the June 17, 2015 
executive session, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
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Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Abstain  Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

   
1. A letter dated June 5, 2015, from Mr. Olawski, Office of Water Resources Management 

Coordination, NJDEP, to Mr. Finelli, Finelli Consulting Engineers regarding the 
proposed amendment to the Upper Delaware WQMP in relation to the Washington 
Township WMP. 
 

2. A letter dated June 15, 2015, from Mr. Pessolano, QPA to Warren County Coop members 
regarding Rocksalt/Solar Salt. 
 

3. A memo dated June 15, 2015, from Mr. Pessolano, QPA informing members of the date 
set for the annual County auction. 
 

4. A letter dated June 16, 2015, from Ms. Potter, Environmental Specialist 4, NJDEP, which 
acknowledged receipt of our Corrective Action Plan in response to an on-site audit of the 
Belvidere facility. 
 

5. A letter dated June 16, 2015, from Ms. Potter, Environmental Specialist 4, NJDEP, which 
acknowledged receipt of our Corrective Action Plan in response to an on-site audit of the 
Oxford facility. 
 

6. A letter dated June 18, 2015, from Ms. Potter, Environmental Specialist 4, NJDEP 
notifying the Laboratory Manager that they have not received the FY2016 renewal 
application for the Belvidere facility.  (this matter was resolved) 
 

7. A letter dated June 18, 2015, from Ms. Potter, Environmental Specialist 4, NJDEP 
notifying the Laboratory Manager that they have not received the FY2016 renewal 
application for the Oxford facility.  (this matter was resolved) 
 

8. A letter dated June 22, 2015 from Travelers Insurance regarding a workers compensation 
claim related to Tomar Construction.  (Mr. Wauhop contacted the agent with Travelers 
and informed her that Tomar is the responsible party.  He suggested having Mr. Tipton’s 
office put our insurance carrier on notice about this claim.  Mr. Tipton agreed.) 
 

9. A letter dated June 23, 2015, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager, CP Engineers to Mr. 
Varghese, Project Engineer, Tomar Construction Services regarding Weather Delay 
Claim – Winter 2014-2015. 
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10. A letter dated June 23, 2015, from Mr. Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CPE to 
Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing Payment 
Requisition #14 for the Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

11. A letter dated June 25, 2015, from Mr. Weber, Senior Engineering Manager, Finelli 
Consulting Engineers to Mr. Wauhop requesting a written statement from the Authority, 
for the proposed amendment to the Upper Delaware WQMP in relation to the 
Washington Township WMP. 
 

12. A letter dated June 25, 2015 from Mr. Mikulka, CPM, Senior Project Manager, CPE to 
Mr. Paull, Chief, Northern Bureau of Water Compliance & Enforcement, NJDEP, 
submitting information for the Force Majeure Request regarding severe and unusual 
weather in the winter of 2014-2015 for Contract #12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 

 
13. A Notice that MAM Enterprises has applied to the White Township Planning Board, and 

will be heard at its public hearing on July 14, 2015, for preliminary and final site plan 
approval to construct an addition to cover an existing patio at property located at 517 
Route 46. 
 

14. A letter dated June 29, 2015, from Mr. Tipton, Esq., Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader, 
to Ms. Thomas, President, Tomar Construction Services regarding payment #17. 
 

15. A letter dated July 1, 2015, from Mr. Chebra, Assistant Director, Municipal Finance & 
Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP, to Mr. Wasser, Licensed 
Operator, notifying him that payment request #13, (WCMUA’s #14), has been 
recommended for approval.  
 

16. A letter dated July 3, 2015, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CPE, to Mr. Wauhop, Authority 
Consultant enclosing a copy of Progress Payment Application No. 18, submitted by 
Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

17. A memo dated July 9, 2015, from Tomar Construction Services to Mr. Wauhop, 
Authority Consultant enclosing SED utilization information for Contract #12-01:  Oxford 
WWTF Upgrade.   
 

18. A letter dated July 14, 2015, from Ms. Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to Ms. Price, 
Affirmative Action Specialist, NJDEP, submitting Tomar’s SED utilization information 
for Contract #12-01:  Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

19. A letter dated July 14, 2015, from Mr. Paull, Chief, Northern Bureau of Water 
Compliance & Enforcement, NJDEP to Chairman Chamberlain in response to 
correspondence #12. 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
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At approximately 7:37 p.m., Mr. Kiszonak moved and Mr. Scott seconded to adopt Resolution 
#15-32, to enter into an executive session to discuss contract matters.  All in favor, motion 
carried. 
 
At 8:12 p.m., Mr. Scott moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski reviewed the monthly financial report.  The budget is on target so far.   
 
With regard to the NJEIT financing for the Oxford WWTP Upgrade, building costs are at 78% as 
of June 30, 2015.  The allowance for contingencies has not been expended.   
 
Mr. Olshefski received a questionnaire from the NJEIT having to do with the arbitrage for the 
loan.  The IRS wants to make sure we are not making money on the loan.  His office completed 
the questionnaire. 
 
Once Mr. Wauhop completes the scientific aspect of determining I & I, Mr. Olshefski would like 
to see a committee formed to discuss sewer treatment charges for FY2016.  Going forward the 
most current four years will be used.  He suggested the Finance Committee be participants.   
 
Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco left the meeting. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
As discussed at last month’s meeting, the Authority wishes to amend its Rules and Regulations 
in regards to post-retirement health benefits.  An employee hired on or after September 1, 2015 
will not receive retirement health benefits; current employees are vested.  Mr. Tipton prepared a 
resolution to that affect.   
 
Mr. Scott moved to adopt Resolution #15-33, which amends the Authority’s Rules and 
Regulations to eliminate retirement health benefits to employees hired on or after September 1, 
2015.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain presented a resolution authorizing the award of a non-fair and open 
contract for professional consulting services to Billy Wauhop & Associates.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #15-34, authorizing the award of a non-fair and open 
contract for professional consulting services to Billy Wauhop & Associates, LLC for $75,000, 
payable in monthly installments of $6,250.  The term of the contract is from August 15, 2015 to 
August 14, 2016.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Wauhop will send Mr. Tipton the questionnaire from the bonding company.   
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ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was distributed prior to the meeting. 
 
Oxford WWTF ACO:  A Force Majeure request was submitted to the NJDEP, who granted the 9 
days requested by CPE.  The ACO compliance date is now June 29, 2015, which has passed.  
Therefore, fines are beginning to accrue.           
 
Belvidere WWTF NJPDES Permit Renewal:  The application remains under review.  The permit 
expired on June 30, 2015.  Per regulations and the permit provisions, the current expired permit 
remains in place until the DEP renews it.   
 
Washington Township WMP: The Board took no action.   
  
Oxford Upgrade: Payment request #18 for $273,537.60 has been submitted for payment.  Even 
with the additional 9 days, Tomar is still very behind schedule.   
 
Change Orders:  There are still some outstanding change orders, which CPE continues to try to 
negotiate with Tomar.    
 
Warren Haven Pump Station Rehab:  CPE provided 90% of the design drawings to Mr. Wauhop 
for review.           
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.     
 
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  In the blower 
room, the new Kaeser Blower is being readied for installation.     
 
Piping has been installed and a submersible pump ordered, so that the sludge from the two FSTs 
can be sent back up to the storage tank.     
 
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  Once 
again, rags had to be removed from the #1 and #2 pumps in the main wet well.  Rags and grease 
were cleaned off the floats at the Axford Avenue pump station.   
 
Half of the Oxford plant was taken off line so work could be performed in the old primary 
anoxic and aeration basin.  This work will take approximately one month.  While half the plant 
was down, the #1 clarifier was serviced.  Once the clarifier is working and the rest of the plant is 
running, the other half of the plant can be taken off line.  Another month will be needed to get 
that work done.  Mr. Wauhop said this is further proof that Tomar will not be finished with the 
upgrade next month.   
 
Under general business, the Pro2 Water Soluble Oxygen equipment was picked up.      
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Last Thursday, Mr. Wauhop met with the White Township Committee to discuss their new flow 
meter that will be installed in the line coming from the A&P Shopping Center.   
 
Mr. Wauhop received a call from a man from Oxford who asked how the billing would be 
affected for the Township of Oxford if a developer put in 181 housing units.  He asked the man 
to provide more information for further discussion.  The plant is only at 50% capacity.  More 
users would be good, said Mr. Wauhop.   
 
Essential Employee ID cards were issued to the operators and Mr. Wauhop.  They are now 
registered with the State Police, which allows them to travel to the plants during a State of 
Emergency.       
 
Mr. Wauhop provided our power bill information to the solar power company discussed last 
month.  He has heard nothing further.    
 
Mr. Wauhop presented a resolution and agreement for Sludge Transportation Contract No. 15-
02. Accurate Waste Removal Services, Inc. was the lowest bidder for the 3-year contract.  The 
bids were as follows:  Russell Reid $0.0584 per gallon to PVSC and $0.0484 per gallon to 
Parsippany – Troy Hills Sewer Utility, Total Bid Price $117,776.00; Accurate Waste Removal 
Services $0.048 to PVSC and $0.038 to Par-Troy, Total Bid Price $96,920.00.      
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #15-35, awarding Contract No. 15-02 to                 
Accurate Waste Removal Services, Inc., the lowest responsible and responsive bidder, for 
transport of sludge to PVSC for $0.048 per gallon and to Par-Troy Hills Sewer Utility for $0.038 
per gallon.  The Total Bid Price is $96,920.00.  Mr. Scott seconded; the motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Mr. Wauhop presented a resolution and agreement for the lease of a new copier.  The monthly 
lease is almost identical to our current lease. 
 
Mr. Scott moved to adopt Resolution #15-36, authorizing the Chairman to execute a lease 
agreement between the Authority and Ricoh USA, Inc. for the lease of a Ricoh copier under 
State Contract #M-0053.  The lease is for 48 months at $79.04 per month.  The service 
agreement is included in the price and covers everything except paper.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded. 
 The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
FINANCE (TREASURER) 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-37 (Certificate No. 348: $48,093.32) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund as presented.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Regarding the capital bills, Mr. Piazza would reduce the amount paid to Tomar by $31,500 (21 
days x $1,500 a day). Therefore, in lieu of their requested amount of $273,537.60, the payment 
to Tomar should be $242,037.60.  Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-38 (Certificate No. 
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356: $297,767.15) be approved to pay all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as 
presented, with the exception of the Tomar bill that will be paid as stated above.  Mr. Scott 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on roll call vote.     
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Ms. Napolitani moved and Mr. 
Scott seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 8:43 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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